Approved            
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
May 20, 2015 
Town Offices

The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 20, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present. Dave Nickerson was absent.              










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.
1.0 Fire Department update - Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter presented the BOS with eight (8) Personnel Action Forms (PAF’s) and stated four of the new “on call” volunteers are brand spanking new. The Board signed PAF’s for Kyle Barrington, Steve Terry, Megan Howes, Ryan Scanlon, Nicole Weisman, Mark Baxter (EMT cert.) Kourtney Auger and Dan Chapman (EMT cert.). Chief Dexter reported that the call volume for the month of May has been crazy busy and the department is up 15-18% over last year, due to how dry it has been. Chief Dexter noted there is still a burn ban in place but it has been relaxed a little and not lifted completely. Chief Dexter provided the BOS with an Incident Report starting January 1st to present for review. Chief Dexter noted there has been an increase of 30% in “Advanced Life Support” levels which has effected the department’s medical supplies line by $1,200 dollars. Chief Dexter explained there are 6-8 volunteers that respond consistently and he is number two on that list but they are covering the bulk of the calls and the new members will help. There was a brief review of shift coverage. Chief Dexter stated there have been 60 inspections and 192 burn permits issued. Chief Dexter reported that they conducted a “live fire” training in Gilford with the Franklin Fire Department. Chief Dexter stated there will be a meeting with the “Certified Emergency Responders Team” (CERT) regarding Disaster Preparedness and a light search & rescue will happen at Steele Hill Resort. Chief Dexter noted he has inspected Steele Hill Resort’s new South Building and the Certificate of Occupancy was issued. Chief Dexter informed the Board that he was elected to the Executive Board of the Lakes Region Mutual Fire Aid last month.  Selectman Ober made a motion to give Chief Dexter permission to purchase five (5) pagers with the extended warranty, funds to come out of the Fire Department’s radio line item. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 

2.0 David Beane Re: Wall – Rescheduled.  








3.0 Josh Gammon Re: Class VI Roads - Mr. Gammon provided the BOS with a property survey of Tax Map 20, Lot 64 created by DMC Surveyors. Mr. Gammon stated he has spoken with the Logger & Surveyor and pins have been set to show the 50 foot right-of-way but will only be clearing to the 22 foot access road requirement with some room for the snowmobiles. Chair Ober asked if the abutters have been asked about utilities. Mr. Gammon replied he can hook up to the power at the Town Park entrance and they would go in the Town’s right of way but the trees would be removed. Mr. Gammon stated he spoke with the Logger & the State and even if there is not a clear right-of-way they would make one to access the property. Mr. Gammon asked if he should access the property at the Town Park entrance or use the right-of-way. Chair Ober replied she is leaning towards access through the park because it doesn’t make sense to upgrade the road that runs through the Transfer Station. Chair Ober stated a Public Hearing can be held on Wednesday, June 24, 2015. Mr. Gammon asked if his Intent to Cut form would be signed tonight and Selectman Van Tassel replied the DPW Director will need to approve it first. Mr. Gammon offered to drop off the information that he was supplied with from the Department of Forestry Officer. Mr. Gammon noted the utilities would be cheaper underground and makes more sense than overhead wires, due to the equipment used at the Transfer Station & by the DPW. Director Bordeau noted he could “dig safe” the area for the existing water & electric before the Public Hearing. Chair Ober noted waivers wouldn’t be ready until after the Planning Board’s review. TA Veloski stated easements would be needed from the property owners to cut the trees. Mr. Gammon replied he was told he didn’t permission and the logger could access just his property to cut. Coordinator Lonergan asked if there would be signs, due to the activity at the park. Director Bordeau replied he could put some signs out. TA Veloski stated the Police Chief should be contacted for flaggers. Mr. Gammon was directed to see AA Jutton for an abutter’s list.     





    








4.0 Interviews for Appointments








4.1 Historic District Committee - Chair Ober welcomed Stuart Dyment and noted Mr. Dyment owns a home in the Historic District. Mr. Dyment stated he doesn’t know too much about the committee but does know he doesn’t want to see too much change, he would like to see it preserved and that is why he is getting involved. Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Stuart Dyment to the HDC until 2016. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Ober swore-in Stuart. 
4.2 Cemetery Trustees - Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Peter Hibberd as a Cemetery Trustee until 2016. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Ober swore-in Peter. 
4.3 Conservation Commission - Chair Ober welcomed Richard Ayers. Mr. Ayers stated he knows the commission is clearly environmental and how the Town takes care of its natural resources, which he believes is a gift to our next generation. Mr. Ayers stated the Town has a lot to be proud of. Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Richard Ayers an Alternate of the Conservation Commission until 2017.  Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Ober swore-in Richard.  
4.4 Trustees of the Trusts Funds - Warren Lake arrived later in the meeting. Mr. Lake stated he was asked to serve as an Alternate member. Chair Ober made a motion to appoint Warren Lake as an Alternate of the Trustees of the Trust Funds until 2016.  Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chair Ober swore-in Warren. 













5.0 Recreation - Coordinator Lonergan - Coordinator Lonergan explained that summer day camp will be starting soon and the Sanbornton Central School will be getting a new playground and new oil tanks, so there will be people on-site for both projects which will not leave a lot of room for outside activities. Coordinator Lonergan stated she has spoken with the Library about using their outdoor space and the Swains about some extra mowing ($10 dollars extra) but would weed-whack herself if needed. Selectman Van Tassel asked her to get a price from Swain. Coordinator Lonergan stated she would like to set up soccer nets, volley ball nets, tables & benches at the Library and use the Town Hall for things like ping pong, air hockey, etc. at the Town Hall for the older kids. Chair Ober made a motion to authorize the extra mowing & weed-whacking at the Library, as well as the proposed set-up for Summer Day Camp. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Coordinator Lonergan reported later in the meeting the additional mowing cost would be $30 dollars. 





 








6.0 Department of Public Works - Director Bordeau - Director Bordeau explained that one of the Grader’s tires needed to be replaced in the amount of $1,325 dollars due to a large gash. Director Bordeau stated he would like to repair the section of Philbrook Road with the $20,935 dollars left in the Capital Outlay and bid the Cram Road/Burleigh Hill Road repaving projects in the next few weeks for the BOS to review the bids. Selectman Ober made a motion to go forward with the Philbrook Road paving. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Director Bordeau was asked to contact the Engineer of the Maple Circle Road project for drainage plans. Director Bordeau reported he is conducting interviews for the Attendant (3rd person) vacancy tomorrow and that person would work Saturdays in the Summer & Winter months, which saves the Town $4K due to the reorganization. The BOS agreed that is what was decided. There was a brief discussion regarding drainage on Pound Road.    





7.0 Public Comment – None at this time.                                           





 
 





8.0 Old Business










8.1
Department Head Reviews  - Tabled. 
8.2 Purchasing Policy - Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adopt the amended Purchasing Policy. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   

8.3
Capital Improvements Program Committee - Selectman Ober reported that Nina Gardner & Julie Lonergan have offered to serve on the CIP Committee. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve the amended CIP guidelines. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
8.4 Tablets for Selectmen - A brief discussion was held regarding the initial cost to purchase tablets, 91-A and providing the Selectman with Town e-mail addresses versus using their own. TA Veloski to discuss the e-mail addresses with AA Jutton.  
8.5 State Aid for Reconstruction Funds (SAR) - TA Veloski reported he was contacted by Jeannie Forrester and the Senate has voted to put the SAR funds back in the budget but he is not sure on how much. Selectman Ober asked that a thank you letter be sent but the funding has still not passed the House.  



             







 
9.0 New Business
9.1 Health Trust - Dental & Cobra – Selectman Ober made a motion to accept the contract from Health Trust. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.      
9.2 Economic Development Advisory Committee - The following people have volunteered to serve on the EDAC. Dave Nickerson - BOS, Evelyn Auger - PB, Don Bormes - ZBA, Nina Gardner - HDC, to be determined - Conservation, Ralph Rathjen - Agriculture, Peter Drouin - Forestry, Bill Cutillo - Resorts, to be determined - small business, to be determined - professional business, Ian Raymond - private citizen, Jody Slack - private citizen, Tim Lang - public utilities, John Becker - hospitality/tourism, Doug Rollins - real estate, Chief Dexter - life safety and Joe Thornton (FSB) - banking. 

  
                  
  


  
    


  


  


  
                
10.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          10.1 5/13/15 draft minutes - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 13, 2015. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 13, 2015 with corrections. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

  
  








 
11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 












12.0 Accept donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time. 






13.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed. 



 





    







14.0 Selectmen's Reports – Chair Ober provided an update on the work of Budget Committee. The BOS reviewed a paragraph located in section (I.) on page #51 in the New Hampshire Municipal Association’s publication “The Basic Law of Budgeting”. A brief discussion was held on whether to go forward with zero based budgeting or not.  Selectman Ober provided those in attendance with an overview of the Budget Committee’s last meeting discussion and things they would be requesting from Department Heads. Selectman Ober noted that all requests would come from the Budget Chair then got to her, as the Selectmen’s Representative.   














15.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:23 p.m. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  



16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 27, 2015 @ 5:00 p.m. at the Town Office.       













Respectfully submitted,
April Rollins, Administrative Specialist
5/20/2015
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